Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes
August 8, 2016
     Memorial Hall
 7:00 pm

Call to Order: Chair Joe Judd called the meeting to order. Other members present: Andrew Baker (joined 7:03), Bob Manners, and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. 
Media Present: None
Acceptance of Minutes: Bob moved to accept the minutes of July 25, 2016. Joe seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.

Noteworthy News: 

· Eversource will be doing survey work, during the coming week, along the high lines in the areas of Taylor and Bardwell's Ferry Roads. Landowners have been notified. Residents should be assured that this is routine power company survey work and has nothing to do with the former pipeline project.

· The annual Bridge of Flowers Road Race will take place on Saturday, August 13. Traffic patterns will be disrupted for the morning and the Iron Bridge will be closed to traffic.  
Department Liaison Reports:

Bob said the Highway Department would be paving a section of Peckville Road on August 9. After that the crew will be working on Bardwell's Ferry Road between Zerah Fiske and Taylor Roads. Paving in that area should be done during September. Next year another section of Peckville Road will have drainage upgrades and paving done.
Bob reported that Jones Whitsett Architects have presented plans for drainage work, which is the next step for the Pratt Memorial Library project. The drainage work is expected to go out to bid in late August or early September, with the work to be done during October and November.

Bob said that the Shelburne Falls Fire District will be disconnecting its fire alarm system next month, The town will be going to a monitoring system for the Pratt Building which will cost around $350 annually and will need to be in the budget. The fire alarm system has been free.

Town Counsel has created a lease, which would enable the Arms Library Association to lease the Pratt Building and therefore qualify for historic tax credits, which could be used for fundraising for the reconstruction project. The reason for the lease is that historic tax credits cannot go to a town owned or controlled building, but the Arms Library Association qualifies for the credits since it is a non-profit organization. The lease will be the subject of a meeting between library trustees, the library association, and fundraisers, after getting more input from Town Counsel.

Joe reported that the village parking enforcement has been working. In most cases only warnings have been given for parking violations. Tickets and monetary fines will soon replace warnings. Signs may soon be placed near the Main Street and Bridge Street intersection in an attempt to stop people from parking too close to the intersection or in the FRTA bus stop.

Joe plans to attend a school committee meeting to discuss the possibility of an MOU regarding land near BSE that could possibly be used for a senior center.

Joe attended a meeting where the BEST committee presented several scenarios for cost savings by reorganizing the grade school/middle school structure and possibly moving different grades to different schools. Joe was impressed by the bold and positive ideas.

7:15 pm Jason Cusimano RE: School Committee Vacancy – Jason has expressed interest in serving on the School Committee, following the resignation of School Committee member Willow Cohen. He runs a small business and is able to set his own work schedule. He has researched the time commitment and feels he can handle it. Jason has six children and his family does foster care. His wife is very involved in Mohawk and BSE activities. Jason's mother worked as a para-professional at Colrain Central for more than 25 years. Jason is a graduate of Colrain Central and Mohawk. He has attended several School Committee and sub-committee meetings and feels that this is an important time for the schools and wants to be involved. One of Jason's daughters recently graduated from a charter school. Jason feels that having a child in a charter school gives him a different perspective since he has seen how both public and charter schools work. He would like to see more communication between parents, teachers, and the School Committee, feeling that parents often don't know what is going on in a timely manner. Joe said that the although most of the discussions involving the schools center on finances, the Selectboard's number one issue is quality education. A motion was made by Andrew, seconded by Bob, to appoint Jason Cusimano to the School Committee, to serve until the next annual town election. The vote in favor was unanimous.
OLD BUSINESS:
Mass Solarize Program Update: – Andrew brought one of the solarize signs that have been popping up all over town. More than 260 people have expressed interest in solar installations. More than 100 free site visits have already been done, and 10 properties are under contract for solar installations. Solar coach John Walsh said various efforts are underway to reach out to citizens to let them know about the solar program. A mailing to homeowners is planned, brochures have been hand-delivered to some areas of towns, and a table will be set up on Bridge Street with information. A town-wide phone call may also be made to homeowners as a community service.
Memorial Hall Lease - Bob has been in contact with a member of the Memorial Hall Association and a meting date will soon be set to discuss the lease.
Highway Department Vacancy – Bob reported that a half dozen applications have been received. Preliminary interviews will most likely happen next week. Two finalists will then be interviewed by the full Board.
NEW BUSINESS:

Information Technology Service Plan Proposals for Town Hall – Terry has received proposals for IT service plans from two companies. She recommends that the town go with Northeast IT Systems of Springfield. The company charges $100 per hour. The IT budget is $2,400. Assuming four hours of support per month, the budget should last until February. If the four hours are not used in any given month, it will carry over. The town has never had a formal IT plan, but has instead relied on qualified individuals, who are no longer available. Terry said that the Northeast IT proposal is less costly than having to pinch hit when IT emergencies occur. A motion was brought forward by Andrew to authorize Terry to engage Northeast IT Systems for the budgeted amount of $2,400. This was seconded by Bob and unanimously approved.

Appointment of "Records Access Officer" to Coordinate the Town's Response to Records Requests – A new law regarding procedures for complying with public records requests will go into effect on January 1, 2017. The aim of the law is to improve government transparency. A Records Access Officer will need to be appointed. That person will receive and coordinate records requests and establish an internal tracking system to ensure compliance with the law. In his position as Town Clerk, Joe has attended training on this new law, which will also mandate shorter deadlines for filling requests. Many town records are available on the town website. Town Clerks are the most logical people to be named as Records Access Officers, since they have already started to receive training. The Board decided to table this item until the next meeting.
Lists of Officials Who Did Not Accept or Respond To Appointment Letter – Terry has created a list of people who have either not responded to or who have declined appointments. Each affected Board or Committee Chair has been notified and asked to follow up. Andrew reported that John Walsh, whose name is on the list, has agreed to serve another year as a Sewer Commissioner.
Wired West RE: Vote to Withdraw – Following a meeting with Wired West, which happened several years ago, it was decided to withdraw from the cooperative. The problem is that a formal vote of withdrawal was never taken. Shelburne has been working with Comcast and has no need to work with Wired West. A motion was made by Bob, seconded by Andrew, to withdraw from the Wired West cooperative. The vote in favor was unanimous.
Basset Road RE: Dragon Brook Bridge Closing – Bob said that about 10 days ago state inspectors announced that the bridge was closed due to the structural integrity of supporting I beams. The Highway Department has placed barricades to restrict access to the bridge. The road is a dead end. Two homes are on the other side of the bridge and they can only cross the bridge on foot for the time being. The I beams are steel and have decayed after being exposed to many years of salt and sand. A state-approved engineer will soon do an assessment and it is hoped that the bridge can be rated for three tons, which would allow car traffic. While waiting for a permanent fix to the bridge, temporary measures must be taken. Bob has been exploring the idea of getting a temporary bridge. One company he contacted said the cost is $1,000 per foot. Funds for this could come from Chapter 90. Other temporary bridge companies will also be contacted. Bob said something would be in place before winter. Meanwhile, other bridges in town that have been inspected by the state were found to be fine.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS:
Community Compact Grant – Terry announced that the town has been awarded $5,000 in grant funding from the Executive Office for Administration and Finance, made possible by the Community Compact Program, The funds will be used to help develop an action plan for addressing network and server infrastructure and bringing the towns IT infrastructure to a secure and reliable state.
CORRESPONDENCE: 
Jennifer Coffin, Franklin County Bulldogs RE: Apology and Donation – A email was received from Jennifer Coffin apologizing for the improper response to a funeral procession while the Franklin County Bulldogs were conducting a helmet drive. Ms. Coffin apologized on behalf of the Bulldogs and said that the Bulldogs would be donating $100 to the Griffin Joseph Kearney Scholarship fund.

Management Letter – Terry mentioned that all Selectboard members had received copies of the management letter from the FY15 audit. Affected departments are also reviewing the letter.
PUBLIC COMMENT:  None
ADJOURNMENT: Andrew presented a motion to adjourn at 8:20 pm; Bob seconded the motion. Motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
